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                             DIGI INTERNATIONAL INC. 
 
                                     PART II 
 
               INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT 
 
 
ITEM 3.  INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE. 
 
                  The following documents, previously filed (File No. 0-17972) 
with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") pursuant to the 
Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), are, as of 
their respective dates, incorporated in this Registration Statement by reference 
and made a part hereof: 
 
                  (1)      The latest Annual Report on Form 10-K of Digi 
                           International Inc. (the "Company") for the fiscal 
                           year ended September 30, 2001, filed pursuant to 
                           Section 13 of the Exchange Act (File No. 0-17972). 
 
                  (2)      All other reports filed pursuant to Section 13(a) or 
                           15(d) of the Exchange Act since the end of the fiscal 
                           year covered by the Annual Report referred to in (1) 
                           above. 
 
                  (3)      The description of the Company's Common Stock which 
                           is contained in the Registration Statement on Form 
                           8-A (File No. 0-17972) filed on October 5, 1989 under 
                           the Exchange Act and all amendments and reports filed 
                           for the purpose of updating such description. 
 
                  (4)      The description of the Company's Purchase Rights 
                           which is contained in the Registration Statement on 
                           Form 8-A (File No. 0-17972) filed on June 25, 1998, 
                           under the Exchange Act and all amendments and reports 
                           filed for the purpose of updating such description. 
 
                  All reports and other documents subsequently filed by the 
Company pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act 
subsequent to the date of this Registration Statement and prior to the filing of 
a post-effective amendment which indicates that all of the shares of Common 
Stock offered have been sold or which deregisters all shares of the Common Stock 
then remaining unsold shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference in and a 
part of this Registration Statement from the date of filing of such documents. 
 
                  Any statement contained in a document incorporated, or deemed 
to be incorporated, by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or 
superseded for purposes of this Registration Statement to the extent that a 
statement contained herein or incorporated herein by reference or in any other 
subsequently filed document that also is or is deemed to be incorporated by 
reference herein modifies or supersedes such statement. Any statement so 
modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, 
to constitute a part of this Registration Statement. 
 
ITEM 4.  DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES. 
 
                  Not Applicable. 
 
ITEM 5.  INTERESTS OF NAMED EXPERTS AND COUNSEL. 
 
                  Not Applicable. 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
ITEM 6.  INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS. 
 
                  Under Delaware law, a corporation may indemnify any person who 
was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to an action (other than 
an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the 
person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or 
is or was serving at the corporation's request, as a director, officer, employee 
or agent of another corporation or other enterprise, against expenses (including 
attorneys' fees) that are actually and reasonably incurred by the person 
("Expenses"), and judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement that are 
actually and reasonably incurred by the person, in connection with the defense 
or settlement of such action, provided that the person acted in good faith and 
in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the 
corporation's best interests, and, with respect to any criminal action or 
proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. 
Although Delaware law permits a corporation to indemnify any person referred to 
above against Expenses in connection with the defense or settlement of an action 
by or in the right of the corporation, provided that the person acted in good 
faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to 
the corporation's best interests, if such person has been judged liable to the 
corporation, indemnification is only permitted to the extent that the Court of 
Chancery (or the court in which the action was brought) determines that, despite 
the adjudication of liability, such person is entitled to indemnity for such 
Expenses as the court deems proper. The General Corporation Law of the State of 
Delaware also provides for mandatory indemnification of any director or officer 
against Expenses to the extent such person has been successful in any proceeding 
covered by the statute. In addition, the General Corporation Law of the State of 
Delaware provides the general authorization of advancement of a director's or 
officer's litigation Expenses in lieu of requiring the authorization of such 
advancement by the board of directors in specific cases, and that 
indemnification and advancement of Expenses provided by the statute shall not be 
deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification of 
Expenses may be entitled under any bylaw, agreement or otherwise. 
 
                  Article V of the By-Laws of the Company and indemnification 
agreements with directors and officers of the Company provide for the broad 
indemnification of the directors and officers of the Company and for advancement 
of litigation Expenses to the fullest extent required or permitted by current 
Delaware law. 
 
                  The Company maintains a policy of directors and officers 
liability insurance that reimburses the Company for Expenses that it may incur 
in conjunction with the foregoing indemnity provisions and that may provide 
direct indemnification to officers and directors where the Company is unable to 
do so. 
 
                  The Certificate of Incorporation of the Company eliminates the 
personal liability of a director to the Company or its stockholders for monetary 
damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except under certain 
circumstances involving certain wrongful acts such as breach of a director's 
duty of loyalty, acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve 
intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, for any unlawful acts 
under Section 174 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, or 
for any transaction from which a director derives an improper personal benefit. 
 
ITEM 7.  EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION CLAIMED. 
 
                  Not Applicable. 
 
ITEM 8.  EXHIBITS. 
 
         Exhibit                                 Description 
 
           4.1                      Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the 
                                    Company (incorporated by reference to 
                                    Exhibit 3(a) to the Company's Form 10-K for 
                                    the year ended September 30, 1992 (File No. 
                                    0-17972)). 
 
 
 
 
                                       2 



 
 
           4.2                      Second Amended and Restated By-Laws of the 
                                    Company (incorporated by reference to 
                                    Exhibit 3(b) to the Company's Form 10-K for 
                                    the year ended September 30, 2001 (File No. 
                                    0-17972)). 
 
           4.3                      NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 
                                    Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option 
                                    Plan. 
 
           5.1                      Opinion of Faegre & Benson LLP. 
 
           10.1                     Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of 
                                    October 30, 2001, among the Company, Dove 
                                    Sub Inc. and NetSilicon, Inc. (incorporated 
                                    by reference to Annex A to the Company's 
                                    Amendment No. 1 to Form S-4 filed on January 
                                    4, 2002 (Reg. No. 333-74118)). 
 
           23.1                     Consent of Faegre & Benson LLP (contained in 
                                    its opinion filed as Exhibit 5.1 to this 
                                    Registration Statement). 
 
           23.2                     Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP. 
 
           24.1                     Powers of Attorney. 
 
 
ITEM 9.  UNDERTAKINGS. 
 
         A.       The Company hereby undertakes: 
 
                  (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are 
         being made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement; 
 
                           (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 
                  10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933; 
 
                           (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events 
                  arising after the effective date of the Registration Statement 
                  (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, 
                  individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental 
                  change in the information set forth in the Registration 
                  Statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or 
                  decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar 
                  value of securities offered would not exceed that which was 
                  registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the 
                  estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form 
                  of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 
                  424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price 
                  represent no more than a twenty percent change in the maximum 
                  aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of 
                  Registration Fee" table in the effective Registration 
                  Statement; and 
 
                           (iii) To include any material information with 
                  respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed 
                  in the Registration Statement or any material change to such 
                  information in the Registration Statement; 
 
provided, however, that paragraphs (A)(1)(i) and (A)(1)(ii) do not apply if the 
Registration Statement is on Form S-3 or Form S-8, and the information required 
to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in 
periodic reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the Company 
pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 
that are incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement. 
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                  (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under 
         the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment shall be 
         deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities 
         offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall 
         be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. 
 
                  (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective 
         amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at 
         the termination of the offering. 
 
         B. The Company hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any 
liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the Company's annual 
report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act 
of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual 
report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is 
incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a 
new registration statement relating to the securities offered herein, and the 
offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona 
fide offering thereof. 
 
         C. Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the 
Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling 
persons of the Company pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the 
Company has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange 
Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act 
and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification 
against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Company of expenses 
incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Company in 
the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such 
director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being 
registered, the Company will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter 
has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate 
jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public 
policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of 
such issue. 
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                                   SIGNATURES 
 
         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, 
the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets 
all of the requirements for filing on Form S-8 and has duly caused this 
Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto 
duly authorized, in the City of Minnetonka, State of Minnesota, on February 13, 
2002. 
 
                                 DIGI INTERNATIONAL INC. 
 
 
                                 By       /s/ Joseph T. Dunsmore 
                                   --------------------------------------------- 
                                          Joseph T. Dunsmore 
                                          President, Chief Executive Officer 
                                          and Director 
 
         Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, 
this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the 
capacities indicated on February 13, 2002. 
 
Signature                                         Title 
 
 
 
 /s/ Joseph T. Dunsmore          President, Chief Executive Officer and Director 
- ---------------------------      (Principal Executive Officer) 
Joseph T. Dunsmore 
 
 
 /s/ Subramanian Krishnan        Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer 
- ---------------------------      and Treasurer 
Subramanian Krishnan             (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer) 
 
Joseph T. Dunsmore   ) 
Kenneth E. Millard   ) 
Mykola Moroz         )           A majority of the Board of Directors* 
Michael S. Seedman   ) 
David Stanley        ) 
Bradley J. Williams  ) 
 
* Joseph T. Dunsmore, by signing his name hereto, does hereby sign this document 
on behalf of each of the above named directors of the Registrant pursuant to 
powers of attorney duly executed by such. 
 
 
                                 By          /s/ Joseph T. Dunsmore 
                                    -------------------------------------------- 
                                            Joseph T. Dunsmore, Attorney in Fact 
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                                INDEX TO EXHIBITS 
 
 
 
                                                                                                        Method 
   Exhibit                             Description                                                     of Filing 
   -------                             -----------                                                     --------- 
                                                                                                
                                                                                                     Incorporated by
    4.1        Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company(1)..........................     Reference 
 
                                                                                                     Incorporated by
    4.2        Second Amended and Restated By-Laws of the Company(2)............................     Reference 
 
    4.3        NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Incentive and                              Filed 
               Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan..................................................     Electronically 
 
                                                                                                     Filed 
    5.1        Opinion of Faegre & Benson LLP...................................................     Electronically 
 
   10.1        Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 30, 2001, among the Company,        Incorporated by
               Dove Sub Inc. and NetSilicon, Inc. (3)...........................................     Reference 
 
   23.1        Consent of Faegre & Benson LLP (contained in its opinion                              Filed 
               filed as Exhibit 5.1 to this Registration Statement).............................     Electronically 
 
                                                                                                     Filed 
   23.2        Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP............................................     Electronically 
 
                                                                                                     Filed 
   24.1        Powers of Attorney...............................................................     Electronically 
 
 
 
 
- ---------------------- 
 
(1)      Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3(a) to the Company's Form 10-K 
         for the year ended September 30, 1992 (File No. 0-17972). 
 
(2)      Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3(b) to the Company's Form 10-K 
         for the year ended September 30, 2001 (File No. 0-17972). 
 
(3)      Incorporated by reference to Annex A to the Company's Amendment No. 1 
         to Form S-4 filed on January 4, 2002 (Reg. No. 333-74118). 
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                                                                     EXHIBIT 4.3 
 
 
                                NETSILICON, INC. 
                              AMENDED AND RESTATED 
               1998 INCENTIVE AND NON-QUALIFIED STOCK OPTION PLAN 
 
 
1.   PURPOSES OF PLAN. The purposes of the NETsilicon, Inc. 1998 Amended and 
Restated Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan (hereinafter referred to 
as the "Plan") are to provide to employees and consultants of NETsilicon, Inc. 
(hereinafter referred to as the "Corporation"), as well as employees subsidiary 
or parent corporations which may currently exist or be formed or acquired in the 
future, an opportunity for investment in the Corporation's common stock 
(hereinafter referred to as the "Shares"), as an inducement for such individuals 
to remain with the Corporation, and to encourage them to increase their efforts 
to make the Corporation's business more successful. 
 
2.   EFFECTIVE DATE AND TERMINATION OF PLAN. The effective date of the Plan is 
August 24, 1998, the date on which the Plan was adopted by the Board of 
Directors of the Corporation. The Plan shall terminate on, and no option shall 
be granted hereunder, after August 24, 2008; provided, however, that the Board 
of Directors may at any time prior to that date terminate the Plan; and provided 
further that any option granted hereunder prior to the termination of the Plan 
shall remain exercisable in accordance with its terms as then in effect. 
 
3.   ADMINISTRATION OF PLAN. The Plan shall be administered by the Board of 
Directors of the Corporation. The Board of Directors may, however, to the extent 
permissible under the Corporation's Articles of Organization, By-laws and 
applicable law, delegate any of its functions under this Plan to a committee of 
the Board of Directors or any other committee. Wherever in this Plan the term 
"Board of Directors" is used it shall be construed to mean such committee to the 
extent that the Board of Directors may have delegated any of its functions to 
said committee and only to the extent of any such delegation. The acts of a 
majority of the members present at any meeting of the Board of Directors at 
which a quorum is present, or acts approved in writing by a majority of the 
entire Board, shall be the acts of the Board of Directors for purposes of the 
Plan. 
 
4.   ELIGIBILITY AND GRANT OF OPTIONS. Subject to the provisions of the Plan, 
the Board of Directors shall (i) authorize the granting of incentive stock 
options, non-qualified stock options or a combination of incentive stock options 
and non-qualified stock options (hereinafter collectively referred to as 
"options" unless otherwise stated); (ii) determine and designate from time to 
time those employees (from the group consisting of all employees of the Company) 
and consultants to whom options are to be granted and the number of Shares to be 
optioned to each employee and consultant; (iii) determine the number of Shares 
subject to each option; and (iv) determine the time or times when and the manner 
in which each option shall be exercisable and the duration of the exercise 
period. In determining the eligibility of an individual to receive an option, as 
well as in determining the number of Shares to be optioned to any individual, 
the Board of Directors shall consider the position and responsibilities of the 
employee or consultant, the nature and value to the Corporation, parent or 
subsidiary of his services and accomplishments, his present and potential 
contribution to the success of the Corporation, parent or subsidiary, and such 
other factors as the Board may deem relevant. To be eligible to receive an 
incentive stock option or non-qualified stock option an individual must be an 
employee of the Corporation, parent 
 



 
 
 
or subsidiary. A Director shall abstain from voting on the grant of any options 
to himself, his spouse, his children, grandchildren and parents. The grant of 
each option shall be confirmed by a Stock Option Agreement (in the form 
prescribed by the Board of Directors) which shall be executed by the Corporation 
and the optionee as promptly as practicable after such grant. More than one 
option may be granted to an individual. 
 
     (a) Incentive stock options shall be those options which satisfy the 
     requirements of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as 
     amended and which the Board of Directors has specifically identified as 
     incentive stock options in the Stock Option Agreement executed by the 
     Corporation and the optionee. In the case of incentive stock options, the 
     aggregate fair market value, determined at the time incentive stock options 
     are granted, of the stock with respect to which the incentive stock options 
     are exercisable for the first time by such individual during any calendar 
     year (under all such plans the Corporation may adopt) shall not exceed one 
     hundred thousand dollars ($100,000.00). In the event that an incentive 
     stock option granted pursuant to the terms of this Plan is granted to an 
     employee who, prior to the grant, holds more than ten percent (10%) of the 
     total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Corporation, its 
     parent or a subsidiary ("10% shareholder") the option price under such 
     grant shall be at least one hundred ten percent (110%) of the fair market 
     value, and such option, by its terms, shall not be exercisable more than 
     five (5) years from the date of grant. 
 
     (b) Nothing in the Plan or in any option granted pursuant to the Plan shall 
     confer on any individual any right to continue in the employ of the 
     Corporation or any parent or subsidiary or interfere in any way with the 
     right of the Corporation to terminate his employment at any time. 
 
5.   NUMBER OF SHARES SUBJECT TO OPTIONS. The Board of Directors, prior to the 
time options under the Plan become exercisable, shall reserve for the purposes 
of the Plan a total of six million (6,000,000) Shares, which Shares may be 
either authorized and unissued Shares, or previously issued Shares held in the 
treasury of the Corporation, or both. Shares as to which an option granted under 
the Plan shall remain unexercised at the expiration or termination thereof, and 
Shares subject to options which are cancelled, may be the subject of the grant 
of further options. Shares reserved pursuant to this paragraph may be adjusted 
to reflect changes in the Corporation's capital structure as discussed in 
paragraph 19 hereof. 
 
6.   OPTION PRICE. The option price per Share shall be determined in each case 
by the Board of Directors and shall not be less than one hundred percent (100%) 
(one hundred ten percent (110%) in the case of an incentive stock option granted 
to a ten percent (10%) Shareholder) of the fair market value thereof as 
determined by the Board by any reasonable method using market quotations on the 
date the option is granted. 
 
 



 
 
 
7.   PERIOD OF OPTION AND WHEN EXERCISABLE. No option may be granted under this 
Plan whose exercise date is later than ten (10) years after the date of grant or 
five (5) years after the date of grant in the case of an incentive stock option 
granted to a ten percent (10%) Shareholder. Generally, an option may be 
exercised only by the optionee and subject to the rules set forth below only if, 
at all times during the period beginning on the date of the granting of such 
option and ending with the date of exercise of such option, the optionee is an 
employee or consultant of the Corporation, its parent or a subsidiary. 
 
     (a) Except as otherwise provided herein, in the case of an employee who 
     terminates employment, incentive stock options which are vested but 
     unexercised as of the date of termination of employment must be exercised 
     within three (3) months of termination. In the case of an employee who is 
     discharged for cause, as determined in the sole discretion of the Board of 
     Directors, all previously vested but unexercised options shall be forfeited 
     immediately. 
 
     (b) In the case of an employee who dies during the three (3) month period 
     discussed in (a) above, options which are vested but unexercised as of the 
     date of termination of employment must be exercised within twelve (12) 
     months of death. 
 
     (c) Options which are vested but unexercised as of the date of termination 
     of employment due to death, must be exercised within twelve (12) months 
     after the death of an optionee. 
 
     (d) In the event that the employee becomes disabled as defined in Section 
     22(e) (3) of the Internal Revenue code of 1986, as amended, options which 
     are vested but unexercised as of the date of termination of employment due 
     to disability must be exercised within twelve (12) months following the 
     date of termination of the optionee's said employment. 
 
     (e) In the event an optionee's employment is terminated for any reason 
     (including but not limited to, voluntary or involuntary termination or 
     termination resulting from the death or disability of the optionee), all 
     unvested options shall be immediately forfeited. 
 
     Notwithstanding the foregoing, options may not be exercised after the 
original five (5) or ten (10) year term, Options may be exercised on behalf of 
the estate of a former employee by the person or persons entitled to do so under 
the optionee's will or, if the optionee shall have failed to make testamentary 
disposition of such option or shall have died in testate, by the optionee's 
legal representative or representatives. Such person, persons, representative, 
or representatives are hereinafter referred to as the "Successors of an 
Optionee." 
 
 



 
 
 
8.   VESTING. Options granted to a participant shall be exercisable in 
accordance with the following schedule unless the Board of Directors otherwise 
specifies at the time of grant: 
 
 
                                             Cumulative Percentage of Aggregate 
                                              Number of Shares of Stock Covered 
Exercise Period                              by an Option Which may be Exercised 
- ---------------                              ----------------------------------- 
 
Beginning on the one year anniversary 
date from date of grant                                     25% 
 
Beginning on the second anniversary 
date from date of grant                                     50%* 
 
Beginning on the third anniversary 
date from date of grant                                     75%* 
 
Beginning on the fourth anniversary 
date from date of grant                                    100%* 
 
     * less the number of Shares, if any, previously purchased under the option. 
     Non-vested options shall be immediately forfeited upon the termination of 
     employment for any reason. Vested options shall be forfeited upon the 
     termination of employment as provided in paragraph 7 hereof. 
 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board of Directors or its designees shall 
have the right to grant any options with any vesting schedules including those 
which are immediately exercisable under the Plan. 
 
9.   EXERCISE OF OPTIONS. Subject to Plan restrictions and vesting, an option 
may be exercised, and payment in full of the option price made, by an optionee 
only by written notice (in the form prescribed by the Board of Directors) to the 
Corporation specifying the number of Shares to be so purchased. Such notice 
shall state that the option price will be paid in full in cash (which in the 
discretion of the Board of Directors may be obtained through a loan from the 
Corporation or from a third party and guaranteed by the Corporation) or other 
property, in the discretion of the Corporation. If the Corporation accepts a 
request to pay in stock of the Corporation in satisfaction of the exercise 
price, the fair market value of said stock shall at least equal the option 
price, and, in the case of incentive stock options, prior to such acceptance the 
Corporation must be furnished with evidence that the acquisition of said stock 
and its transfer in payment of the option price satisfies the requirements of 
Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended and other 
applicable law. As soon as practicable after receipt by the Corporation of such 
notice and of payment in full of the option price of all the Shares with respect 
to which an option has been exercised, a certificate or certificates 
representing such Shares shall be registered (subject to the provisions of 
paragraph 16 hereof) in the name of the optionee or the Successors of an 
Optionee as defined under this Plan and delivered to the optionee or to the 
Successors of an Optionee. 
 
 



 
 
 
10.  MERGER OR ASSET SALE. In the event of a merger of the Company with or into 
another corporation or the sale of substantially all of the assets of the 
Company, outstanding Options may be assumed or equivalent options may be 
substituted by the successor corporation or a Parent or Subsidiary thereof (the 
"Successor Corporation"). If an Option is assumed or substituted for, the Option 
or equivalent option shall continue to be exercisable as provided in Section 7 
hereof for so long as the Optionee serves as an employee of the Successor 
Corporation. Following such assumption or substitution, if the Optionee's status 
as an employee is terminated other than upon a voluntary resignation by the 
Optionee, the Option shall become fully vested and exercisable in accordance 
with Section 7 above. 
 
     (a) If the Successor Corporation does not assume an outstanding Option or 
     substitute for it an equivalent option, the Option shall become fully 
     vested and exercisable, including as to Shares for which it would not 
     otherwise be exercisable. In such event the Board shall notify the Optionee 
     that the Option shall be fully exercisable for a period of thirty (30) days 
     from the date of such notice, and upon the expiration of such period the 
     Option shall terminate. 
 
     (b) For the purposes of this Section 10, an Option shall be considered 
     assumed if, following the merger or sale of assets, the Option confers the 
     right to purchase or receive, for each Share of Optioned Stock subject to 
     the Option immediately prior to the merger or sale of assets, the 
     consideration (whether stock, cash, or other securities or property) 
     received in the merger or sale of assets by holders of Common Stock for 
     each Share held on the effective date of the transaction (and if holders 
     were offered a choice of consideration, the type of consideration chosen by 
     the holders of a majority of the outstanding Shares). If such consideration 
     received in the merger or sale of assets is not solely common stock of the 
     successor corporation or its Parent, the Board may, with the consent of the 
     successor corporation, provide for the consideration to be received upon 
     the exercise of the Option, for each Share of Optioned Stock subject to the 
     Option, to be solely common stock of the successor corporation or its 
     Parent equal in fair market value to the per share consideration received 
     by holders of Common Stock in the merger or sale of assets. 
 
11.  EMPLOYER WITHHOLDING. In the case of non-qualified stock options, the 
Corporation shall be required to withhold additional income taxes attributable 
to that amount which is considered compensation includible in the optionee's 
gross income by reason of the exercise of such options. The Corporation in its 
discretion shall determine the method and amount of withholding. 
 
 



 
 
 
12.  EXERCISE BY SUCCESSORS AND PAYMENT IN FULL. An option may be exercised, and 
payment in full of the option price made, by the Successors of an Optionee only 
by written notice (in the form prescribed by the Board of Directors) to the 
Corporation specifying the number of Shares to be purchased. Such notice shall 
state that the option price will be paid in full in cash (which in the 
discretion of the Board of Directors may be obtained through a loan from the 
Corporation or from a third party and guaranteed by the Corporation), property 
or stock of the Corporation in conformance with paragraph 9 hereof. As soon as 
practicable after receipt by the Corporation of such notice and of payment in 
full of the option price of all the Shares with respect to which an option has 
been exercised, a certificate or certificates representing such Shares shall be 
registered (subject to the provisions of paragraph 16 hereof) in the name or 
names of such Successors of an Optionee and shall be delivered to him. 
 
13.  NON-TRANSFERABILITY OF OPTION. Each option granted under the Plan shall by 
its terms be nontransferable by the optionee except by will or the laws of 
descent and distribution of the state wherein the optionee is domiciled at the 
time of his death. If the Administrator makes an Option transferable, such 
Option shall contain such additional terms and conditions, as the Administrator 
deems appropriate. 
 
14.  OTHER TERMS OF OPTION. Options granted pursuant to the Plan shall contain 
such terms, provisions, and conditions not inconsistent herewith as shall be 
determined by the Board of Directors. 
 
15.  REGISTRATION OF CERTIFICATES. Certificates representing Shares may be 
registered either in the name of the Optionee or in the name or names of the 
Successors of an Optionee. Designation of the appropriate form of registration 
of certificates shall be made in the written notice given to the Corporation 
upon exercise of an option. 
 
16.  LISTING AND REGISTRATION OF SHARES. If at any time the Board of Directors 
of the Corporation shall determine, in its discretion, that the listing, 
registration, or qualification of any of the Shares subject to options under the 
Plan upon any securities exchange or under any state or federal law, or the 
consent or approval of any governmental regulatory body is necessary or 
desirable as a condition of or in connection with the granting of options or the 
purchase or issue of Shares thereunder, no further options may be granted and 
outstanding options may not be exercised in whole or in part unless and until 
such listing, registration, qualification, consent, or approval shall have been 
effected or obtained free of any conditions not acceptable to the Board of 
Directors. The Board of Directors shall have the authority to cause the 
Corporation at its expense to take any action related to the Plan which may be 
required in connection with such listing, registration, qualification, consent, 
or approval. The Board of Directors may require that any person exercising an 
option hereunder shall make such representations and agreements and furnish such 
information as it deems appropriate to assure compliance with the foregoing or 
any other applicable legal requirement. 
 
 



 
 
 
17.  INTERPRETATION AND AMENDMENTS. The Board of Directors may make such rules 
and regulations and establish such procedure for the administration of the Plan 
as it deems appropriate. In the event of any dispute or disagreements as to the 
interpretation of this Plan or of any rule, regulation, or procedure, or as to 
any question, right or obligation arising from or related to the Plan, the 
decision of the Board of Directors shall be final and binding upon all persons. 
The Board of Directors may amend this Plan as it shall deem advisable. However, 
in no event shall any such amendment adversely affect the rights of an optionee 
under any existing stock option agreement without the consent of such optionee. 
In addition, no amendment may, without further approval of the shareholders of 
the Company within twelve months before or after the date on which such 
amendment was adopted, (a) increase the total number of shares which may be made 
subject of options granted under the Plan, (b) change the manner of determining 
the option price, (c) change the criteria of determining which employees are 
eligible to receive options, (d) extend the period during which options may be 
granted or exercised, or (e) withdraw the administration of the Plan from the 
Board of Directors. 
 
18.  INDEMNIFICATION AND EXCULPATION. 
 
     (a) Each person who is or shall have been a member of the Board of 
     Directors shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Corporation against 
     and from any and all loss, cost, liability, or expense that may be imposed 
     upon or reasonably incurred by him in connection with or resulting from any 
     claim, action, suit, or proceeding to which he may be or become a party or 
     in which he may be or become involved by reason of any action taken or 
     failure to act under the Plan and against and from any and all amounts paid 
     by him in settlement thereof (with the Corporation's written approval) or 
     paid by him in satisfaction of a judgment in any such action, suit, or 
     proceeding, except a judgment in favor of the Corporation based upon a 
     finding of his lack of good faith; subject, however, to the condition that 
     upon the institution of any claim, action, suit, or proceeding against him, 
     he shall in writing give the Corporation an opportunity, at its own 
     expense, to handle and defend the same before he undertakes to handle and 
     defend it on his own behalf. The foregoing right of indemnification shall 
     not be exclusive of any other right to which such person may be entitled as 
     a matter of law or otherwise, or any power that the Corporation may have to 
     indemnify him or hold him harmless. 
 
     (b) Each member of the Board of Directors, and each officer and employee of 
     the Corporation shall be fully justified in relying or acting in good faith 
     upon any information furnished in connection with the administration of the 
     Plan by any appropriate person or persons other than himself. In no event 
     shall any person who is or shall have been a member of the Board of 
     Directors, or an officer or employee of the Corporation be held liable for 
     any determination made or other action taken or any omission to act in 
     reliance upon any such information, or for any action (including the 
     furnishing of information) taken or any failure to act, if in good faith. 
 
 



 
 
 
19.  CHANGES IN CAPITAL STRUCTURE. In the event that a dividend shall be 
declared upon the Shares payable in Shares, the number of shares then subject to 
any option outstanding under the Plan and the number of Shares reserved for the 
grant of options pursuant to the Plan but not yet subject to option shall be 
adjusted by adding to each such Share the number of Shares which would be 
distributable in respect thereof if such Shares had been outstanding on the date 
fixed for determining the shareholders of the Corporation entitled to receive 
such Share dividend. In the event that the outstanding Shares shall be changed 
into or exchanged for a different number of Shares or other securities of the 
Corporation or of another corporation, whether through reorganization, 
recapitalization, split-up, combination of shares, merger, or consolidation, 
then there shall be substituted for each Share subject to any such option and 
for each Share reserved for the grant of options pursuant to the Plan but not 
yet subject to option the number and kind of Shares or other securities into 
which each outstanding Share shall have been so changed or for which each such 
share shall have been exchanged. In the event there shall be any change, other 
than as specified above in this paragraph, in the number or kind of outstanding 
Shares or of any shares or other securities into which such Shares shall have 
been changed or for which they shall have been exchanged, then if the Board of 
Directors shall in its sole discretion determine that such change equitably 
requires an adjustment in the number or kind of Shares theretofore reserved for 
the grant of options pursuant to the Plan but not yet subject to option and of 
the Shares then subject to an option or options. Such adjustments shall be made 
by the Board of Directors and shall be effective and binding for all purposes of 
the Plan and of each option outstanding thereunder. In the case of any such 
substitution or adjustment as provided for in this paragraph, the aggregate 
option exercise price set forth for all outstanding options for all Shares 
covered thereby prior to such substitution or adjustment will be the option 
exercise price for all shares or other securities which shall have been adjusted 
pursuant to this paragraph. No adjustment or substitution provided for in this 
paragraph shall require the Corporation to sell a fractional Share, and the 
total substitution or adjustment with respect to each outstanding option shall 
be limited accordingly. Upon any adjustment made pursuant to this paragraph, the 
Corporation will, upon request, deliver to the optionee or to his successors a 
certificate setting forth the option price thereafter in effect and the number 
and kind of shares or other securities thereafter purchasable on the exercise of 
the option. 
 
20.  NOTICES. All notices under the Plan shall be in writing, and if to the 
Corporation, shall be delivered to the Treasurer of the Corporation or mailed to 
its principal office, addressed to the attention of the Treasurer; and if to the 
optionee, shall be delivered personally or mailed to the optionee at the address 
appearing in the payroll records of the Corporation. Such addresses may be 
changed at any time by written notice to the other party. 
 
21.  CORPORATION'S OPTION. As of the date of the adoption of the Plan, the 
Corporation intends to commence an initial public offering of shares of its 
Common Stock. Until such time as such offering is completed, the Corporation 
shall have the right to purchase from any optionee (or his or her successor, 
assignee or transferee) shares of common stock issued upon the exercise of 
options granted hereunder for a price per share equal to the exercise price per 
share paid for such shares. 
 
 



 
                                                                     EXHIBIT 5.1 
 
 
 
                               FAEGRE & BENSON LLP 
                2200 Wells Fargo Center, 90 South Seventh Street 
                        Minneapolis, Minnesota 55402-3901 
                             Telephone 612-766-7000 
                                Fax 612-766-1600 
 
                                February 13, 2002 
 
Digi International Inc. 
11001 Bren Road East 
Minnetonka, Minnesota 55343 
 
                  In connection with the proposed registrations under the 
Securities Act of 1933, as amended, of shares of Common Stock of Digi 
International Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), offered by the 
Company pursuant to the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Director 
Stock Option Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. 2001 Stock Option and Incentive Plan and 
the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Incentive and Non-Qualified Stock 
Option Plan (each, a "Plan") assumed by the Company pursuant to the Agreement 
and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 30, 2001, among the Company, Dove Sub 
Inc., a Delaware corporation formed and wholly owned by the Company, and 
NetSilicon, Inc., a Massachusetts corporation (the "Merger Agreement"), we have 
examined the Company's Restated Certificate of Incorporation, its Second Amended 
and Restated By-Laws, and such other documents, including each Registration 
Statement on Form S-8, dated the date hereof, to be filed with the Securities 
and Exchange Commission relating to such shares (the "Registration Statements"), 
and have reviewed such matters of law as we have deemed necessary for this 
opinion. Accordingly, based upon the foregoing, we are of the opinion that: 
 
                  1. The Company is duly and validly organized and existing and 
in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware. 
 
                  2. The Company has duly authorized the issuance of the shares 
of Common Stock. 
 
                  3. The shares of Common Stock that may be issued pursuant to 
the Merger Agreement in accordance with the terms and provisions of the 
respective Plan will be, upon issuance, validly issued and outstanding and fully 
paid and nonassessable. 
 
                  We consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the 
respective Registration Statements. 
 
                                                    Very truly yours, 
 
 
 
                                                    /s/ Faegre & Benson LLP 
                                                    ---------------------------- 
                                                    FAEGRE & BENSON LLP 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
                                                                    EXHIBIT 23.2 
 
 
                       CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS 
 
 
 
         We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this 
Registration Statement on Form S-8 of our report dated November 27, 2001, 
relating to the consolidated financial statements and financial statement 
schedule of Digi International Inc. and Subsidiaries, which appears in Digi 
International Inc.'s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended September 30, 
2001. 
 
/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP 
 
PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP 
 
Minneapolis, Minnesota 
February 13, 2002 
 
 



 
                                                                    EXHIBIT 24.1 
 
 
 
                             DIGI INTERNATIONAL INC. 
 
                                Power of Attorney 
                           of Director and/or Officer 
 
 
                  The undersigned director and/or officer of Digi International 
Inc., a Delaware corporation, does hereby make, constitute and appoint Joseph T. 
Dunsmore and Subramanian Krishnan, and either of them, the undersigned's true 
and lawful attorneys-in-fact, with power of substitution, for the undersigned 
and in the undersigned's name, place and stead, to sign and affix the 
undersigned's name as such director and/or officer of said Corporation to 
Registration Statements, on Form S-8 or other applicable form, and all 
amendments, including post-effective amendments, thereto, to be filed by said 
Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission, Washington, D.C., in 
connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, 
of shares of Common Stock of said Corporation authorized for issuance under the 
Digi International Inc. Non-Officer Stock Option Plan, the Digi International 
Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. 2001 Stock Option and 
Incentive Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Incentive and 
Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 
Director Stock Option Plan and the NetSilicon, Inc. 2000 Employee Stock Purchase 
Plan and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other supporting 
documents, with said Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact, and 
either of them, full power and authority to do and perform any and all acts 
necessary or incidental to the performance and execution of the powers herein 
expressly granted. 
 
                  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set the 
undersigned's hand this 13th day of February, 2002. 
 
 
 
                                           /s/ Kenneth E. Millard 
                                           ------------------------------------- 
                                           Kenneth E. Millard 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                             DIGI INTERNATIONAL INC. 
 
                                Power of Attorney 
                           of Director and/or Officer 
 
 
                  The undersigned director and/or officer of Digi International 
Inc., a Delaware corporation, does hereby make, constitute and appoint Joseph T. 
Dunsmore and Subramanian Krishnan, and either of them, the undersigned's true 
and lawful attorneys-in-fact, with power of substitution, for the undersigned 
and in the undersigned's name, place and stead, to sign and affix the 
undersigned's name as such director and/or officer of said Corporation to 
Registration Statements, on Form S-8 or other applicable form, and all 
amendments, including post-effective amendments, thereto, to be filed by said 
Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission, Washington, D.C., in 
connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, 
of shares of Common Stock of said Corporation authorized for issuance under the 
Digi International Inc. Non-Officer Stock Option Plan, the Digi International 
Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. 2001 Stock Option and 
Incentive Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Incentive and 
Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 
Director Stock Option Plan and the NetSilicon, Inc. 2000 Employee Stock Purchase 
Plan and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other supporting 
documents, with said Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact, and 
either of them, full power and authority to do and perform any and all acts 
necessary or incidental to the performance and execution of the powers herein 
expressly granted. 
 
                  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set the 
undersigned's hand this 13th day of February, 2002. 
 
 
 
                                           /s/ Mykola Moroz 
                                           ------------------------------------- 
                                           Mykola Moroz 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                             DIGI INTERNATIONAL INC. 
 
                                Power of Attorney 
                           of Director and/or Officer 
 
 
                  The undersigned director and/or officer of Digi International 
Inc., a Delaware corporation, does hereby make, constitute and appoint Joseph T. 
Dunsmore and Subramanian Krishnan, and either of them, the undersigned's true 
and lawful attorneys-in-fact, with power of substitution, for the undersigned 
and in the undersigned's name, place and stead, to sign and affix the 
undersigned's name as such director and/or officer of said Corporation to 
Registration Statements, on Form S-8 or other applicable form, and all 
amendments, including post-effective amendments, thereto, to be filed by said 
Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission, Washington, D.C., in 
connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, 
of shares of Common Stock of said Corporation authorized for issuance under the 
Digi International Inc. Non-Officer Stock Option Plan, the Digi International 
Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. 2001 Stock Option and 
Incentive Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Incentive and 
Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 
Director Stock Option Plan and the NetSilicon, Inc. 2000 Employee Stock Purchase 
Plan and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other supporting 
documents, with said Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact, and 
either of them, full power and authority to do and perform any and all acts 
necessary or incidental to the performance and execution of the powers herein 
expressly granted. 
 
                  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set the 
undersigned's hand this 13th day of February, 2002. 
 
 
 
                                           /s/ Michael S. Seedman 
                                           ------------------------------------- 
                                           Michael S. Seedman 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                             DIGI INTERNATIONAL INC. 
 
                                Power of Attorney 
                           of Director and/or Officer 
 
 
                  The undersigned director and/or officer of Digi International 
Inc., a Delaware corporation, does hereby make, constitute and appoint Joseph T. 
Dunsmore and Subramanian Krishnan, and either of them, the undersigned's true 
and lawful attorneys-in-fact, with power of substitution, for the undersigned 
and in the undersigned's name, place and stead, to sign and affix the 
undersigned's name as such director and/or officer of said Corporation to 
Registration Statements, on Form S-8 or other applicable form, and all 
amendments, including post-effective amendments, thereto, to be filed by said 
Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission, Washington, D.C., in 
connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, 
of shares of Common Stock of said Corporation authorized for issuance under the 
Digi International Inc. Non-Officer Stock Option Plan, the Digi International 
Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. 2001 Stock Option and 
Incentive Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Incentive and 
Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 
Director Stock Option Plan and the NetSilicon, Inc. 2000 Employee Stock Purchase 
Plan and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other supporting 
documents, with said Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact, and 
either of them, full power and authority to do and perform any and all acts 
necessary or incidental to the performance and execution of the powers herein 
expressly granted. 
 
                  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set the 
undersigned's hand this 13th day of February, 2002. 
 
 
 
                                           /s/ David Stanley 
                                           ------------------------------------- 
                                           David Stanley 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
                             DIGI INTERNATIONAL INC. 
 
                                Power of Attorney 
                           of Director and/or Officer 
 
 
                  The undersigned director and/or officer of Digi International 
Inc., a Delaware corporation, does hereby make, constitute and appoint Joseph T. 
Dunsmore and Subramanian Krishnan, and either of them, the undersigned's true 
and lawful attorneys-in-fact, with power of substitution, for the undersigned 
and in the undersigned's name, place and stead, to sign and affix the 
undersigned's name as such director and/or officer of said Corporation to 
Registration Statements, on Form S-8 or other applicable form, and all 
amendments, including post-effective amendments, thereto, to be filed by said 
Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission, Washington, D.C., in 
connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, 
of shares of Common Stock of said Corporation authorized for issuance under the 
Digi International Inc. Non-Officer Stock Option Plan, the Digi International 
Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. 2001 Stock Option and 
Incentive Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 Incentive and 
Non-Qualified Stock Option Plan, the NetSilicon, Inc. Amended and Restated 1998 
Director Stock Option Plan and the NetSilicon, Inc. 2000 Employee Stock Purchase 
Plan and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto and other supporting 
documents, with said Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact, and 
either of them, full power and authority to do and perform any and all acts 
necessary or incidental to the performance and execution of the powers herein 
expressly granted. 
 
                  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set the 
undersigned's hand this 13th day of February, 2002. 
 
 
 
                                           /s/ Bradley J. Williams 
                                           ------------------------------------- 
                                           Bradley J. Williams 
 
 
 
 


